
Saturday, March 1, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of ice on the 
window represents the coldness of many hearts in ignoring 
My love, and their refusal to seek My forgiveness of their 
sins.  In today’s Gospel of the Pharisee and the tax 
collector it shows the pride of the Pharisee in looking 
down on the tax collector.  The tax collector was sorrowful 
for his sins and he went away from the  temple more 
justified in being humble for his sins than the Pharisee.  
Everything, that you have, has come from Me, so be thankful 
for your blessings instead of bragging about them or seeing 
yourself as better than someone else.  All of you are in 
progress of improving your spiritual lives, so do not be 
critical of someone at different stages of their 
development, since you were not always where you are today.  
Instead, always be humble because it was your free will 
choices to sin that have brought you grief.  But you have 
hope because you can always come to Me for forgiveness.  It 
is the cold and unrepentant souls that are risking eternal 
condemnation.” 
 (Funeral Mass for Monsignor Emmett Murphy) Jesus said: 
“My people, it is sad, but an opportunity to celebrate the 
life of this wonderful and holy priest.  He served his 
parish well, and he was an inspiration to many aspiring to 
be in the priesthood.  In a time when there are few 
ordinations, you need such inspiring priests to bring more 
into My vineyard.  Ask the harvest master to bring more 
priests into My service.  It is by having more people at 
Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament that you can make fertile 
ground for more vocations to the priesthood.  Monsignor 
Emmett helped distribute many sacraments to the people over 
his near seventy years of service in the priesthood.  He 
truly lived the words of the Scripture: ‘Thou art a priest 
forever according to the order of Melchisedech.’” (Hebrews 
7:17)  
 
Sunday, March 2, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel shows you how 
strongly the Pharisees did not want to believe that I 
healed the blind man of his sight.  They questioned the 
blind man twice and his parents, and even faced with a real 
miracle, they threw the man out because he questioned why 
they did not believe in Me.  The Pharisees did not like the 
fact that I healed the man on the Sabbath.  By not 
believing in My miracles and calling Me and the blind man 
sinners, they thought now they did not have to believe that 
I was sent from God.  This empty box in the vision 



represents their non-belief that I was God’s Son.  But if 
the Father sent Me, then they refused to believe in the 
Second Person of the Blessed Trinity.  This is why I said 
if they see in an earthly sense, then they are still in 
their sin and are spiritually blind to My love.  It is the 
same for the people of today.  If people do not want to 
believe in Me as their Savior, and they do not want to seek 
My forgiveness of their sins, then they are still steeped 
in their sins, and are risking the fires of hell.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a very difficult scene 
to see so many spirit bodies leaving their dead bodies as a 
result of a pandemic virus that will be very deadly.  This 
virus will be spread by the chem trails and the one world 
people will protect themselves with an antidote vaccine for 
this virus.  I am telling My people again to build up your 
immune system with Hawthorn pills or tea, along with other 
herbs, vitamins, and nuts.  Once you see this pandemic 
beginning with many people dying, it would be a good time 
to call on Me to lead you to your refuges where you would 
be healed of all sicknesses by drinking the water of the 
healing spring, and looking on the luminous cross.  The 
evil ones will try to reduce the population so they have 
less people to control.  This tribulation time will be 
brief before I will come and cast this evil lot into hell.  
My faithful will then rejoice to live in My Era of Peace.”  
 
Monday, March 3, 2008: (St. Katherine Drexel) 
 Jesus said: “My people, much of your fresh water for 
your crops comes from rain water which is really fresh 
water that is distilled from the salty oceans, or from the 
Great Lakes.  Unfortunately, your air pollution puts acid 
and other pollutants in the rain water, and it makes your 
lakes in higher elevations so acid that fish cannot live in 
them.  In your news there was a remark about certain 
bacteria being present in your rainfall.  It did not 
explain how bacteria and viruses got into the air in the 
first place.  It is your government’s plans to place chem 
trails in your skies and the chem trails are loaded 
purposely with bacteria and viruses to make people sick 
with flu-like symptoms.  When it rains, all of these chem 
trail pollutants are found in your rainwater as a result.  
This is another reason why you have so much sickness spread 
over your land.  It is also why I have recommended Hawthorn 
pills and tea, herbs, and vitamins to build up your immune 
systems to fight these diseases.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, My cross stands strong during 
Lent because you should be focused on how I suffered for 



all of you because I love you.  My Gospel of love and life 
calls for a better spiritual life than the call of the 
death culture being promoted by the one world people and 
the candidates that they support.  Many of these candidates 
support either the war or abortion, and some even both.  If 
you love your neighbor, then you would not seek constant 
wars and still further, you would not continue a war under 
false pretenses.  You know how much I love the little 
children, and any candidate in favor of abortion is badly 
misled, and should not be advocating killing My little 
ones.  Do not be misled by the media and any candidates who 
promote the death culture.  Follow My love for each other 
and protect the preciousness of life.” 
 
Tuesday, March 4, 2008: (St. Caismir) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I took pity 
on the paralyzed man who was unable to move himself into 
the healing waters of Bethsaida when the water was stirred.  
I healed him on the Sabbath which angered the religious 
authorities when I told him to pick up his mat and walk. 
(John 5:1-18) In the vision many light candles for various 
intentions of healing and conversions.  At holy places, as 
Lourdes, there are some healings granted to those who 
believe that I can heal them.  Spiritual conversions are 
even more important than physical healings.  Those, who 
have their prayers answered, should also remember to give 
praise and thanks to Me for any healings.  There are many 
miracles still performed, even when they are not always 
made public.  You will see even more miracles at My refuges 
when My faithful will be healed of all of their health 
problems through the healing spring water, and looking at 
My luminous cross in the sky.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many question whether there is 
a heaven, hell, or purgatory, but I can assure you that 
they exist in the next life.  You are spirit and body, but 
at death your soul is separated from your body.  It is 
where your soul goes that should most concern you, because 
eventually you choose by your actions whether you will be 
in heaven or hell.  This vision of purgatory is truly a 
journey, because with prayer and My mercy these souls can 
gradually move to the upper levels of purgatory, and one 
day they are promised to be with Me in heaven.  Souls 
suffer in purgatory to make atonement for the temporal 
punishment due for their sins.  Your prayers and Masses for 
these souls can shorten their stay in this punishment.  To 
be a saint, you must be purified of all of your hate, 
grudges, and unforgiveness of others.  You also need to be 



cleansed of all attachments to earthly things, so no idols 
will be before Me.  Once you have been made clean and 
perfect, only then are you ready for heaven.  You continue 
to think that My ways are not fair, but truly it is your 
ways that are not fair in giving glory to Me.  The more you 
suffer on earth and store up good deeds in your treasure in 
heaven, the less you will have to be purified in purgatory.  
The more you trust in Me, as a child trusts in their 
parents, the closer you are to My heart.  Love Me in 
everything that comes, in both the good and the bad, and 
your reward will be great in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, March 5, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of prison bars 
represents how your sins imprison you from doing the best 
that I want you to accomplish.  When I died on the cross 
for your sins, now you are free and can be forgiven of your 
sins.  The opening of the prison bars means that the gates 
of heaven have been opened for those worthy to enter.  The 
consequences of sin take away grace from your soul, and you 
become weak to break the bonds of your bad habits.  You can 
come to Me in Confession and your sins can be cleansed and 
sanctifying grace is restored to your soul.  Now you are 
more worthy to receive Me in Holy Communion, and the grace 
of My Eucharist will heal the harm done by your sins.  So 
rejoice in your spiritual freedom, but remember that you 
are now more responsible to obey My Commandments so you can 
show Me how much you love Me.  You can put your trust in Me 
to provide for all of your needs, so call on Me when you 
are in distress and even in your every day trials.  Soon 
you will be celebrating My Resurrection at Easter, and you 
can look forward one day to being with Me in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you occasionally see shooting 
stars as a result of burning up space debris from various 
satellites.  Recently, your military shot down a military 
satellite with dangerous unspent fuel.  These events can 
also be seen as signs or omens of events to come.  You 
truly will be seeing some unusual natural disasters and 
man-made events this year.  Be prepared for some dramatic 
damage and possible loss of life with all of these events.  
Be assured that I will be at your side to call on Me for 
help in any disaster to come.  Except for Katrina and your 
California fires, you have had a relative calm from 
disasters.  Tornadoes, droughts, and ice storms have 
unsettled your people recently.  These things will only 
increase in intensity.” 
 



Thursday, March 6, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I call to mind a reflection 
that you remember in ‘My Imitation of Christ’ (p. 243): 
‘Son, be not curious nor give thyself to useless cares.’ 
This same fascination with curiosity is expressed by the 
vision of someone using a telescope to search for 
information.  At times you are interested in hearing the 
latest news of what is going on around you.  Some are also 
curious of what are the latest electronic gadgets that they 
must have for whatever reason.  This quest for the latest 
news can even be expanded in using the internet to find 
that information.  The reason, that I am visiting this 
subject, is because this quest for new information can 
become an obsession.  It can interfere with your spiritual 
life which can take you away from your focus on Me and 
serving Me, when you focus on your own plans.  As you read 
the account in Exodus about My anger at the Hebrews for 
worshiping the golden calf, you see why I do not want any 
idols or strange gods before Me.  I am a jealous God, and I 
want your full attention on My plans for your life.  Always 
pray for direction from Me so that you are doing the right 
things for your spiritual growth.  When worldly concerns 
and desirable objects take up too much of your time, then 
there will be less time for Me in your prayer life.  Guard 
yourself so that these worldly things do not control you.  
Once you acquire the latest news, it quickly becomes old.  
Once you acquire the latest gadget, it breaks, becomes 
obsolete, or you quickly lose interest in it.  Focus your 
attention on pleasing Me and following My Will, and do not 
let your curiosity run your life.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, this is a powerful vision and 
the locked door represents the door of your heart which I 
am always knocking on to come in.  I do not force My Will 
on your will because I want you to love Me of your own free 
will.  There is rejoicing in heaven whenever any soul opens 
this lock with their own unique key so I can come into that 
heart and soul.  If you desire to be with Me in heaven, I 
call you to consecrate everything over to My Divine Will so 
I can use you and mold you to do the mission that I have 
intended for you.  If you struggle and want to lead by 
yourself, it is hard for Me to use you when you pull in the 
opposite direction.  I know that you are weak in your human 
state, but call on My help to give you the graces that you 
need to endure your life on this earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how you need heat in 
the car to melt the ice, and scraping to remove the ice so 



your windshield wipers can function.  When you have cold 
hearts to Me, it is hard for you to be warm and loving of 
Me so you can function as a loving Christian.  It takes 
forgiveness in Confession to bring back the warmth of My 
love into your hearts.  You cannot function as the iced up 
windshield wipers until you thaw out your icy hearts to Me.  
Keep holding Me close in love, and love your neighbor as 
yourself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate that Father 
Steiger had to be involved in this scandal in the Church.  
Now, he has passed away and many of his friends want to 
remember the good things that he had done most of his life.  
He took strong positions against abortion and stood up for 
many traditions of the Church which have been compromised 
by others.  His manner may have been hard at times, but he 
had a deep love for Me, My Blessed Mother, and the saints.  
He will have to be purified in purgatory for a time, but he 
brought many souls into the Church and was a good shepherd.  
Pray for his soul, even despite his weaknesses.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, it is not easy to bring up 
children through their school years.  There are many 
distractions that could mislead students in wasting their 
time instead of paying attention to their studies.  When 
they are having difficulties with their studies, you need 
to pray for them and find ways to help them with their 
teachers so they do not lose heart and give up without 
trying.  Encourage them with love and concern, and not with 
only hard penalties.  You will accomplish more with love, 
help, and prayer than with stern punishments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at My final refuges I will 
provide everyone shelter, water, and food in abundance.  
Before people reach their final destination of a refuge, 
many will travel first to the nearest interim refuge.  
There will be food multiplied and water there, but sleeping 
space may be difficult for a while.  Have patience with 
your temporary accommodations and work to help each other.  
Angels will protect you at these interim refuges as you 
will gradually make your way to your final refuge.  Trust 
in My plans and I will protect you from the evil ones and 
all of their diseases.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you know the 
sensitivity of silicon microchips that can be destroyed by 
EMP or Electromotive Pulse waves by nuclear bombs or EMP 
weapons.  In some military areas there are old vacuum tube 
backup communications just in case these EMP weapons are 
used to destroy all of the microchips.  It is hard to find 
such equipment, but it would be useful against an EMP 



attack.  Be prepared for the use of some very sophisticated 
weapons that could be used in various countries.  The 
countries with the better weapons and counter measures will 
be the countries in power.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many Scripture accounts I 
call on everyone to pick up their daily cross and carry it 
with Me in sharing My suffering on the cross.  Some pray 
the Stations of the cross, but I want you to make an effort 
to say them especially on every Lenten Friday.  You will 
soon be preparing for Holy Week and the devotions for Good 
Friday when I carried My cross to Calvary.  You all share 
your crosses with My suffering, and I will help you as 
Simon helped Me to carry My cross.  Offer up all of your 
suffering to Me, and you will see the redemptive merit in 
your intentions.” 
 
Friday, March 7, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the readings you saw how 
the just ones had to suffer for being righteous and 
following God’s law against the worldly pleasures.  The 
world loves its sins of avarice, abortion, and 
prostitution, and those who preach against these sins are 
persecuted for My Name’s sake.  This vision of the pillar 
for My scourging is the Hour of My suffering when the 
authorities of My time could not stand that I was saying 
that I was the Son of Man sent by My Father in heaven.  
They rejected Me as a blasphemer and had Me crucified 
because they could not believe My works, My words, or My 
miracles, nor that I was God’s Son.  I used their ignorance 
of My mission so I could die for all of mankind’s sins.  
But all just and righteous people, who follow My ways, can 
expect the same treatment for living according to My laws 
and evangelizing souls.” 
  
Sunday, March 9, 2008: (5th Sunday of Lent, Lazarus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel is focused on: 
‘I am the Resurrection and the Life.’ for everyone for both 
believers and future converts.  Just as I resurrected 
Lazarus back to life in this world, I will resurrect all of 
My faithful in the next life at the final judgment when you 
will have your soul joined with your glorified bodies.  For 
those who live during the tribulation of the Antichrist, 
they will be enduring with My grace their living purgatory 
on earth.  At the end of the tribulation, all of My 
faithful at My refuges will be called forth as Lazarus to 
join Me on a renewed earth in My coming Era of Peace.  My 
faithful souls will be further purified in preparation to 



join Me in heaven.  Rejoice, My people, for you will see My 
glorious victory in a short time.” 
 
Monday, March 10, 2008: (Susanna, Daniel 13:1-62) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s first reading of 
Susanna showed you how the lust of the two elders caused 
them to try to defile Susanna.  When they could not have 
their way with her, they tried to use their authority as 
judges to have Susanna put to death.  But Daniel convicted 
them of perjury against her and they were killed.  There 
are those with power and money who try to Lord it over 
innocent victims in your own court system.  I called the 
lawyers to task for their lack of justice. (Luke 11:46, 52) 
‘Woe to you lawyers also! Because you load men with 
oppressive burdens, and you yourselves with one of your 
fingers do not touch the burdens.  Woe to you lawyers! 
Because you have taken away the key of knowledge; you have 
not entered yourselves, and those who were entering you 
have hindered.’  In My day it was the tax collectors who 
stole from the people, and today it is your lawyers who 
charge outrageous fees for the least little things.  Just 
as in the end the elders were brought to My justice, so 
anyone who abuses your court system will also be brought to 
My justice.” 
 (Ray Buonemani Funeral Mass) Jesus said: “My people, 
Ray has died before you and he had a loving and generous 
heart in fighting for the unborn.  He had compassion even 
for the mothers that needed counseling and help to avoid 
having an abortion.  The Women’s Care Center is a great 
work that he can be proud of, and he urged many to help 
save My babies through helping the women in their needs.  
The miracle of the bleeding cross at this place, also was a 
testimony to Ray’s efforts to save the unborn.  If you had 
more people with his zeal, more babies could be saved.  Ray 
loved his family even amidst some trials, but he was there 
for them even besides his illnesses.  Remember his love and 
concern for others as a model for your lives.” 
 
Tuesday, March 11, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s first reading you 
heard the account of the Israelites complaining to Moses of 
the manna that they were eating in the desert.  As a 
punishment God sent the saraph serpents that bit the people 
and some died.  After the people pleaded to Moses and were 
sorry for their sin, Moses was told by God to mount a 
bronze serpent on a pole and all, who looked on the bronze 
serpent, were healed of their snake bite.  This is a 



prefigurement of how I was lifted up on a cross so I could 
heal everyone of their sins, and they now could have 
eternal life.  Many look on My crucifix so they could be 
converted and saved, since I paid the price for your souls.  
There is a second prefigurement in the manna because now I 
instituted the Eucharist at the Last Supper, and I give you 
Myself in the consecrated Host as your spiritual food.  I 
told you that he, who eats My Body and drinks My Blood, 
will have eternal life.  So in the vision of seeing Me 
giving out Holy Communion, the Exodus manna is a symbol of 
My present Blessed Sacrament.  What the people of the day 
of Moses were not satisfied with, has now become My very 
Body and Blood that satisfies the soul more than bread 
alone could ever do.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My love is constant for My 
people, even when you fall into sin.  As you look upon this 
ever flowing water fountain, think of this water as a 
constant flow of My graces and blessings all over My 
people.  All that you need to do is call upon Me and I will 
give you My gifts from My abundant graces.  All of those 
souls, who love Me in return, will be on the right path to 
eternal life.  All of those souls, who refuse to love Me, 
are walking down the broad road to hell.  You are the one 
by your actions that chooses your fate of either heaven or 
hell.  Remember that I always love you, and it is you who 
choose at times in your sin not to love Me.  But I give 
everyone chances to repent and return to My love by asking 
My forgiveness.  I seek to win your soul, even until your 
dying breath.  But remember that Satan struggles for your 
soul until death as well.  The difference is that I created 
you and I love you.  Satan does not know you as I do, and 
he only hates you.  You would much rather follow your 
Creator who loves you and can welcome you into the glory of 
heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, March 12, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, over the years you have read 
the lives of many saints who were martyred and gave up 
their lives instead of renouncing their faith in God.  In 
today’s first reading you had Shadrach, Mishach, and 
Abdenago that were faithful to the God of Israel.  They 
openly refused to bow down and worship the gold idol of the 
king, even though they were threatened to be thrown into 
the white, hot furnace.  When they were thrown into the 
furnace, an angel came and protected them. (Daniel 3:1-97) 
My faithful also are persecuted today, but not always with 
the threat of death.  It is important in your own society 



that you have courage to stand up against the immoralities 
of your day in abortion, fornication, pornography, and many 
more abusive sins as living together, and homosexual acts.  
In the vision of refining silver it also means that you 
must be purified by testing to clean up your life from any 
sinful habits.  Once you are made strong by My grace of 
forgiveness, then you will have the courage to defend your 
faith, even if you may have to die for it.  Be grateful to 
Me for your gift of faith, and guard it with your life so 
you can be with Me in heaven.”  
 
 
Wednesday, March 12, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you already are seeing some 
changing weather patterns that have been bringing some 
stronger winds, major snow storms, and freezing rain 
incidents.  The hot and cold shifts are more frequent, and 
they have been associated with higher winds and more ice 
storms.  This same unusual hot and cold with more wind will 
continue through the year.  Some areas will have floods, 
while droughts will worsen in other areas.  There will be 
some serious natural disasters with these changing weather 
patterns.  Be prepared to suffer some financial hardships 
from these events with some loss of life.  I will be at 
your side when you call on Me for help in these trials.” 
 
Thursday, March 13, 2008: 
 Jesus  said: “My people, in the coming tribulation I 
have told you that My angels will lead you to refuges of 
protection from the evil ones who will be trying to kill 
you because of your faith in Me.  I am showing you in this 
vision that many monasteries will be safe havens for My 
faithful, even as they have protected travelers seeking 
shelter for many years.  Those, who come to the 
monasteries, will have to abide by their ways of reverence 
and prayer.  At times there are resident priests at the 
monasteries that could provide Mass for My faithful as well 
as food.  I have told you in the previous messages how you 
will be helping each other, and you will be praying more.  
I will multiply water, food, and means of shelter so that 
all of your physical needs will be met.  I will send My 
angels to protect the monasteries, even as the angels will 
be protecting other refuges.  Those monks and some priests 
will be asked to offer hospitality to many faithful who 
will be led to their doors.  You saw the joyful welcome 
that you received in the vision, so be grateful and 
thankful for the help that you will be receiving at these 



monasteries.” 
Prayer Group: 

     Jesus said: “My people, this latest incident with your 
former governor has a similar parallel to King David when 
he committed adultery with Bathsheba.  This is the 
comparison in the vision with a castle and a modern nice 
home of today.  I have given several messages on the evils 
of prostitution, fornication, and adultery that are 
breaking up many marriages.  Even King David was chastised 
by the prophet Nathan, and your governor was forced to 
resign.  When you see the divorce rate so high and many 
living together without marriage, you can see this event is 
just another sign of how immoral your society has become.  
Everyone has some sin, so you cannot throw the first stone, 
but I encourage My people to follow My Commandments, and 
spouses need to be faithful to each other.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your primary season has become 
so close, that each side has resorted to some comments to 
put down each other from a personal nature.  Instead of 
focusing on the issues of debate, your media has 
highlighted every flaw in anyone’s speech.  You remember 
how the Pharisees and Sadducees tried to trip Me up in My 
words so they could accuse Me of a crime.  Today, when I 
proclaimed that before Abraham came to be ‘I AM’, they now 
accused Me of being a blasphemer.  But I did not lie since 
I truly am the Second Person of the Blessed Trinity.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this flour being made in an 
old water mill is a sign of how your prices today are 
increasing in both your foodstuffs and your commodities.  
Your currency is decreasing in value because of the Federal 
Reserve putting more money in circulation, and lowering the 
interest rates.  Your deficit of trade, your national 
deficits, and the latest credit crisis has lowered the 
value of the dollar against the currencies  of other 
countries, and this has raised the prices of your 
commodities.  Many of your financial problems are a result 
of greed and extortion by your mortgage lenders, and those 
buying houses for cheaper interest initially.  These 
financial woes are partly a consequence of your sins as a 
nation that is trying to live beyond its means. Pray for 
the people who are suffering from this downturn in your 
economy.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your people are trying 
to erect a wall along your border with Mexico to stop the 
illegal immigration that is allowing drug thieves and 
terrorists to freely cross your borders.  One group is 
trying to enforce the law for entry, while some employers 



want to exploit the cheap labor of immigrants.  There is 
still a larger overview of those desiring to form a North 
American Union, as your president, who is not enforcing the 
borders because he wants no borders.  This is becoming a 
real threat to your rights and liberties which the one 
world people want to take away to make you  their slaves.  
Do not fear these evil ones because I will protect you at 
My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are about to read My 
Passion and Death in the readings for Palm Sunday, or 
Passion Sunday.  This coming Holy Week is the most moving 
when you see how I was betrayed  and had to suffer for My 
people.  As you look upon My large crucifix on the altar, 
now you see why My suffering and death must be your focus 
for your life.  Looking on My crucifix shows you how much I 
love all of you because I died for all of your sins.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this custom or tradition of 
visiting other churches on Holy Thursday should be 
maintained, even if it takes a little of your time to pray 
at these churches.  One of the sad situations, that you are 
facing, is the fact that you are visiting fewer churches 
because they are being closed for one reason or another.  
In some areas fewer are attending Mass, and the number of 
priests are also decreasing.  You have seen how many in 
Europe no longer go to church, and their churches are 
becoming museums.  America needs to repent and get back to 
your belief in your faith, or you will soon grow cold to Me 
as those are in Europe.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you only have a few weeks of 
Lent left and you should take full advantage of this time 
to grow in your spiritual life.  Daily prayer and monthly 
Confession should be a part of your remaining Lenten time 
as well as your fasting.  By restricting your body’s 
desires for food and other penances, you can have the soul 
in more control over your body.  Keep focused on Me as your 
model for life and concentrate more on those things that 
will bring you closer to heaven than appeasing the body 
with earthly desires.” 
 
Friday, March 14, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I asked the people in today’s 
Gospel to believe that I am God’s Son because of the 
miracle works that I performed,  and that I was sent by My 
Father.  I want to emphasize how I prayed to heal the whole 
person, both body and soul.  The healing of the soul from 
its sin is actually more of a blessing than any physical 
healing.  I am God and all healing is possible, but it 



should be in accordance with My Will.  Let this be a 
reminder to you when you are praying for petitions of 
healing for someone.  Pray first that the soul be healed of 
sin, and then if it be in My Will, pray for the healing of 
that person’s illness.  When you are evangelizing souls for 
My greater glory, you are really praying for a healing of 
that soul’s spiritual sickness of sin.  Once a soul asks 
for forgiveness in sincere contrition and is forgiven, then 
you will see a great change of grace come over that 
person’s face, even if they are not healed physically.  It 
is important to be free of sickness so you can perform your 
mission, but it is more important  to have your soul saved 
in order to enter heaven.  So just as I did, always pray to 
heal the whole person, both body and soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this shadow of My cross, that 
falls all over you, represents how you share all of your 
suffering with My suffering on the cross.  I ask you to 
take up your daily cross and offer up all of your pains, 
disappointments, and trials to Me.  I know all that you are 
going through, and your desire to suffer with Me will gain 
you treasure in heaven.  I am always at your side to give 
you strength and courage to fulfill your mission, even when 
it may seem impossible to you.  Remember that with Me all 
things are possible.  Remember to pray your Stations of the 
Cross this day on Friday to commemorate the day of My death 
on Good Friday.  I love all of you so very much and I reach 
out with My mercy to save all souls who listen to My Word 
and take it to heart.  It is true as your priest has said 
that it is more important to focus on My death and 
Resurrection in Holy Week than on any other earthly 
concerns about bunnies, eggs, candy, or new clothing.  
Rejoice in this most important of all times in the Church 
Year when you commemorate My death and Resurrection.  See 
how much I love all of you that I suffered a cruel death to 
pay the price for all of mankind’s sins.  I am the worthy 
Lamb of God offered up as the ultimate sacrifice more 
meaningful than all of your burnt offerings.  Come and join 
in My Eucharist so you can receive your spiritual food that 
will bring you to life everlasting.  When you follow Me, 
you are continuing to walk in the shadow of My cross.” 
 
Saturday, March 15, 2008: (St. Joseph) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you celebrate the feast 
of My foster father, St. Joseph.  He was a holy and 
gracious man, and he was charged with the responsibility 
for providing for the Holy Family by his carpenter trade.  
He taught Me his trade while I was growing up, and also 



with My Blessed Mother they taught Me all the customs, 
traditions, and the Scriptures of the Jewish faith.  This 
is a message to all fathers and mothers that you are all 
responsible for the spiritual well-being for the souls of 
your children.  You must bring them up in the faith and see 
to it that they receive religious instruction so they will 
be made aware of My love and the need to struggle for 
perfection to enter heaven.  Even after your children leave 
your house, you are still responsible to remind them of 
their spiritual commitment to Me.  I know your children 
have free will, and it could happen that they may wander 
away from the Church.  Still give them good example and 
encourage them in a loving way to return to the faith that 
they were taught.  If they refuse, then it is still your 
obligation to pray for their souls, even to either of your 
deaths.  This is the persistence of faith that I call all 
parents to watch over their children.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the reading of My Passion 
starts with the Last Supper and the betrayal by Judas.  
While he was gone I shared the first Mass with My apostles 
and I instituted My Eucharist for all time.  It was after I 
died on the cross that now you can celebrate My Real 
Presence in the consecrated bread and wine.  This vision of 
the bread focuses you on My Blessed Sacrament, which is My 
gift of Myself that I have left with you when I left the 
earth in My physical body.  Now, when you want to be close 
to Me, you can visit Me at any tabernacle in any church.  
In My Passion you read of how Judas and St. Peter denied 
Me, but they each had different reactions to their denials.  
Judas was so grief stricken that he thought he was unworthy 
of My forgiveness, so he went out and hanged himself.  St. 
Peter was also remorseful for his three denials, but he was 
trusting that I would forgive him, even when I asked him 
three times if he loved Me.  My people, in your sins you 
are denying Me as well, but you trust in Me to also forgive 
you in Confession.  Give praise and glory to your Lord for 
giving you My sacraments of Holy Communion and Penance.” 
 
Sunday, March 16, 2008: (Palm Sunday, Passion Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read the pain and 
suffering that I endured on the cross, even though you 
shared a little suffering in standing to read My Passion.  
When you got home, you realized that your crucifix was left 
behind where you traveled.  Some of your special spiritual 
weapons are too valuable to chance losing, and the evil one 
knows how to distract you to forget them.  Be more careful 
with your relics, and keep your holy water and holy oil 



always available for blessing people.  My cross is how I 
suffered for your sins, and this view of My cross on your 
altar is important for the people to keep focused on Me all 
year long.  Remember every day to pick up your cross and 
carry it with Me, so you can share your sufferings with Me 
on My cross.  You will need to carry your cross until the 
day that you die, just as I had to die on Calvary.  Dying 
and suffering are not easy to endure, but you are assured, 
that with trust in Me, you will see your resurrection just 
as I resurrected.” 
 
Monday, March 17, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the opening in 
the clouds is to remind you that My death on the cross 
opened the gates of heaven to those worthy to enter.  Since 
Adams’s sin until My death, the gates of heaven were closed 
to everyone.  Now, because of My mercy and sacrifice, all 
purified souls are washed with My Blood and are now 
acceptable to enter heaven.  Still coming to heaven for My 
faithful is not always right away.  Some have suffered 
their purgatory on earth and can enter after their death.  
Most of My faithful people require purification in 
purgatory, but some other people are being lost to hell 
forever.  It is My faithful’s responsibility to try and 
bring as many souls as possible to Me so they can be saved 
from hell.  This choice of loving Me or not is a life 
decision that every soul makes, and you will be judged 
accordingly.  Choose life therefore, so you can be on the 
right path to the gates of heaven that I have opened to 
receive those that follow My Will.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a rock 
crumbling away is a picture of America’s financial system.  
In the beginning the cracks appear to be fixable by your 
Federal Reserve assisting the ailing mortgage lenders.  
Soon you will realize how greed and over leveraging has put 
many financial institutions into low cash worth.  The 
extremely high wages and commissions of the lenders CEOs 
and employees have eroded their net worth until few buyers 
are willing to risk in their stock.  This lack of 
confidence in these investments will make it impossible to 
bail out smaller companies.  Those, who have the mortgages, 
will need to be allowed to refinance lower loans for their 
house’s current value at their current interest, or the 
foreclosures will leave the mortgage lenders with 
unsaleable homes.  All the government support for the 
mortgage lenders will have to help their loan markdowns for 
individuals.  If stability cannot be found, a true crash 



will occur.  The one world people could utilize this 
apparent financial breakdown to their own advantage in 
taking over your country to cause everyone to have a chip 
put in their body.  If riots and looting begins, My people 
will need to go to their refuges for protection from the 
chips and those looking for food.  Pray for My protection 
in these turbulent times and trust in Me to provide for 
your needs.” 
 
Tuesday, March 18, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a boat leaving 
the dock for the open seas represents how I send you out 
into life with My graces of My Eucharist from the Last 
Supper, so you will have the courage to endure the trials 
of life.  It is not easy for a family to keep good paying 
jobs so you can pay for your bills of taxes, housing, 
education, food, and travel.  All of these expenses test 
you at times when sudden expensive bills come up.  Keep 
your spiritual peace because you have confidence and trust 
in Me more than in your money or your possessions.  Those, 
who do not trust in Me, are always worried for what they 
are to eat, wear, and where to live.  If you are My 
disciples, you should not worry about such things, even as 
you see that I take care of feeding the birds of the air, 
and dressing the lilies of the field.  You are much more 
valuable than these, so take courage that I am at your side 
to bring you through the worst of disasters, and eventually 
to the refuges during the tribulation.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, your people have been taken up 
with your economy in the credit crisis, a recession, and 
inflated commodities.  What has been forgotten is the 
billions of dollars that you continue to spend on the wars 
in Iraq and Afghanistan along with your soldiers being 
killed and wounded.  This war was started under false 
pretenses and should have been phased out instead of 
continuing for five years.  Your previous long wars were 
stopped by limiting the funds in Congress.  Since the one 
world people and your president continue to keep the war 
going, this seems to be the only way to bring your troops 
home, which is to cut off the money.  The war is putting 
your budget into huge deficits and the one world people are 
getting their way of destroying your economy and your 
military for their takeover.  America needs to wake up and 
take your country back by getting out of this war, stopping 
the deficits, and refusing to accept the NAFTA and North 
American Union, or you will have no country at all.  Repent 
of your sins, and put Me back into your lives.  Love of Me 



and your neighbor as yourself should be your goal and not 
supporting the death culture.” 
 
 Wednesday, March 19, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have talked to you at length 
of how I want you to offer up all of your suffering and 
join it with Mine on the cross.  I have also asked you to 
pick up your daily cross and carry it with Me.  If you ask 
for My graces, I will even assist you with your daily 
burden, just as Simon helped Me to carry My cross.  There 
is one more request.  I know that you all are weak to sin 
and are sinners, but you must realize that every sin that 
you commit becomes an added weight to My cross that I must 
carry.  Learn that My suffering is to pay the price for 
each of your sins.  So I ask you to minimize your sins so I 
will be able to suffer less for them.  In a spiritual way I 
am still suffering for all of the sins that you are 
committing.  Your sins not only offend Me, but they weaken 
your love relationship with Me.  Even still, My mercy 
awaits you when you seek My forgiveness in Confession.  
When you see how difficult it is for you to carry your own 
cross, then see how loving you can be to Me by avoiding 
your sin, and lighten the load of suffering that I have to 
do for you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I gave you messages about 
natural disasters and now you are seeing the floods that I 
mentioned a week ago with some loss of life as well.  This 
vision of parts of homes being carried away by a flooding 
river is exactly what you are witnessing currently in the 
middle of your country.  Fast melting snow and heavy rain 
downpours are causing flooding in areas that were already 
saturated with water from previous storms.  Be prepared for 
more floods by seeking higher ground away from rivers and 
coast lands.  Those, who are asked to evacuate, should 
leave quickly and not risk losing their lives by staying 
behind.  These rainstorms are following tornadoes, and 
fires that occurred earlier.  Between natural disasters, 
recession, inflated goods, and your mortgage crisis, this 
year will test you like no previous year.  Pray that those, 
who need help, will be able to find it.” 
 
Thursday, March 20, 2008: (Holy Thursday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I went to wash the feet 
of St. Peter, at first he refused.  Then I said to him that 
unless I wash his feet, he could have no part in My 
inheritance.  This changed St. Peter’s mind, and he wanted 
Me to wash his head and hands as well.  This washing of My 



apostles’ feet was an example to them how they needed to be 
My servants in helping others.  This washing of the feet 
was also symbolic of purifying the body of its sinful soul 
on the inside that will heal your spiritual life.  But of 
your own free will you must seek My forgiveness so you can 
be freed of your bonds of sin, and receive My abundant 
graces.  I took on all of mankind’s sin and I was offered 
up as a sin offering to My heavenly Father.  I am the most 
worthy sacrifice that He accepted in payment for the price 
of your sins.  This is how mankind was restored with his 
inheritance in My Kingdom.  Even the good thief asked Me to 
remember him when I came  into My Kingdom.  I promised him 
that day that he would be with Me in paradise. (Luke 23:43) 
All of you can be with Me in heaven as well, if you repent 
of your sins and accept Me as Master of your lives.” 
 
Friday, March 21, 2008: (Good Friday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the description of My Passion 
and death on the cross is very sad and graphic that I had 
to die without committing any crime.  But I had a world to 
save and the price of your sins was very heavy.  I suffered 
much in My scourging, carrying My cross, being nailed to 
the cross, and agonizing without being able to breathe.  
After I died, you saw the last of My Blood and water come 
forth when the lance pierced My side.  When you have any 
pain in this life, it will appear as nothing compared to 
what I had to suffer for each of you.  Now, you honor My 
three days in the tomb in silence and darkness, until I 
came forth to life in My Resurrection on Easter Sunday.  I 
know you are in sorrow that your sins caused Me to suffer 
so much.  I am still suffering even now for the sins of 
mankind.  Ask My forgiveness of your sins as I renew the 
grace in your soul at every Confession that you make.  Work 
on your penances as a small payment to atone for your sins.  
I love you in My sacrifice, and I want you to love Me in 
return.” 
 
Saturday, March 21, 2008: (Easter Vigil) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I told My apostles beforehand 
that I would be killed and then rise again on the third 
day.  I kept My promise, but My apostles were still in 
disbelief from the women that I sent to them.  So two 
apostles did go to My tomb and they found the stone moved 
and My Body was gone, just as the women had told them.  
They believed then in My Resurrection and the others had 
this confirmed when I appeared in their midst several 
times.  My apostles had not yet received the Holy Spirit 



and they did not at first grasp what My Resurrection from 
the dead meant.  They soon realized that My death and 
Resurrection represented a victory over sin and death.  
They later realized that My purpose in My Incarnation into 
a man was to offer up My life as a worthy sacrifice for all 
of mankind’s sins.  This was to show God’s infinite love 
for all of you, so you all could have the opportunity to 
come to heaven.  By repenting of your sins and following My 
Commandments and My Will, you can find eternal salvation 
through Me to gain heaven.  This Resurrection of Mine is 
why you are rejoicing in singing alleluia.” 
 
Sunday, March 23, 2008: (Easter Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a Scripture passage 
that is worth repeating after you have heard the Gospel of 
My Resurrection.  ‘As for me and my household, we will 
serve the Lord.’ (Joshua 24:15) You have had the benefit of 
reading all the Scriptures that foretold of My coming and 
My death for all of mankind.  Now, you will be reading the 
testimony of My apostles in how I appeared to them in the 
flesh and they saw, touched My wounds, and ate with Me to 
prove that I was not a ghost, but truly resurrected.  After 
reading these witnesses, you too can now believe in My 
Resurrection and serve Me with all of your family.  Easter 
is a beautiful family time to get together, and even more 
so to share your faith in Me and do good works for one 
another.  The more that you love and believe in Me, the 
more you should love one another and help each other in 
your needs.  Giving alms in Lent or any time is always 
helpful for the poor, and you will store treasure in heaven 
for your good deeds.” 
 
Monday, March 24, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, during your Mass services, you 
see the priest blessing you with holy water in a sprinkling 
rite.  There are two symbols for Easter in water and Light 
that are necessities of life.  Without water and sunlight 
your crops could not exist or grow.  As the Easter Season 
proceeds, your amount of daylight will be increasing.  Also 
as your temperatures warm up, you will see the spring rain 
bring life to your early flowers.  Many are anxious for 
spring after a long winter.  The water for Easter is also a 
symbol for Baptism because many are brought into My Church 
at the Easter Vigil, whether adults or infants.  The water 
sprinkling is also a symbol of how My graces are showered 
over everyone, but those, who believe in Me, will benefit 
the most for grace in their souls.  My sacraments of 



Penance, Holy Communion, and even Confirmation are shared 
with those who are entering My Church.  Every sacrament, 
that you receive, bestows grace upon your souls.  Give 
praise and glory to God for sharing His Son and His graces 
with all of you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before that 
the one world people are placing viruses and bacteria into 
the chem trails with an eventual plan to reduce the 
population through pandemic diseases.  All of these chem 
trails are having an effect not only on man, but there also 
will be effects on all animals and plants that could 
completely upset My balance of nature.  These evil minded 
people have vaccines for these diseases, so they think that 
they will be immune to these viruses and bacteria.  What 
they do not count on is the effect on the rest of nature.  
This in fact will not only kill people from the diseases, 
but it will also threaten a major famine all over the 
world.  When man so disturbs this delicate balance on 
earth, I will have to intervene with a supernatural 
intervention.  Man’s hybrids, disease experiments, and DNA 
manipulation have so changed the direction of life on 
earth, that I will be forced to intervene.  When I do 
intervene, it will be at the same time that the Antichrist 
has reached the top of his power.  All evil will be 
cleansed from the earth, and I will renew the earth to its 
original balance, and you will see a new heavens and a new 
earth as I will bring about My Era of Peace.  Rejoice at 
this intervention because man is calling on My justice to 
restore order where there is chaos.” 
 
Tuesday, March 25, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times I have asked you to 
consecrate everything over to Me so I could be a Light for 
you, leading you through the darkness of life.  Light is 
another Easter symbol and many, who die or have near death 
experiences, come to My Light for judgment.  During life 
you are beset with many unknowns that question you in what 
vocation to take, whether the religious life, married, or 
single.  You are also seeking some kind of career or trade 
so you can earn a living for your bare necessities.  Even 
finding an affordable place to live is becoming more of a 
problem.  Each major step in your life should be prayed 
over and discerned with My guidance.  By consulting with Me 
in prayer, I will help guide you to use your talents in the 
best way to help your soul and help those around you.  Once 
you are settled and have made these major decisions, then 
you may be called to help your children or others in making 



their right decisions.  Choosing to follow Me in faith is 
another life decision that should be at the center of your 
life.  As I lead you with My Light, you will be given the 
knowledge of how best to serve Me and your neighbor.  This 
life is passing away, but your soul lives on forever.  This 
is why your life’s decisions will lead you either to heaven 
with Me, or to hell with Satan.  Love, joy, and happiness 
forever can be had only in heaven  
with Me.  Hate, anger, and eternal torment will be found 
for the hopeless in hell for those who refuse to love Me 
and serve Me.  So let My Light lead you through the dark 
unknowns of this life into the glory and Light of heaven.  
Trust in Me in everything, and you will have peace and rest 
both on earth and in heaven.” 
 (Helen Hogan’s funeral Mass) Jesus said: “My people, 
it is always hard to lose a mother in the family, and it 
was also sad that her memory changed her personality at the 
end, much like your own mother.  She has suffered much in 
life, but now she is at peace with Me.  She was thankful 
for all who cared for her in her later years.  Even though 
she could not express her love very well at the end, she 
indeed loved her family, friends, and relatives very much.  
She was a very faithful woman both to Me, her sons, and her 
husband, John.  Give thanks to God for the gift of her life 
to all whom she came in touch with.”   
Wednesday, March 26, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the devil as a 
wolf with many large teeth may be fearsome in appearance, 
but it shows you how much he wants to destroy man by 
leading him to hell and away from Me.  In this life you 
will always have to fight off his temptations, but you have 
Me and My angels to protect you.  The power of the evil one 
will not last much longer, when I will come and defeat him 
and cast all the evil spirits and evil people into hell.  
The second vision of the wolf without his teeth represents 
My victory when he will no longer tempt man.  Man in his 
weakened nature is suffering every day to resist the evil 
one.  That is why those, who are faithful to Me through 
this trial, will find a joyous reward in heaven because you 
had to endure more than even My angels who know of all of 
My love and power.  I have told you before how heaven 
rejoices over every soul that is saved from hell by 
repenting of their sins and seeking My forgiveness.  So 
when you have Me protecting your soul, you should not be 
afraid of the devil and all of his powers.”  
 
 



Wednesday, March 26, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is love between people, 
which is most beautiful between your hearts, but there is a 
love that I share with you which is even greater than your 
earthly love.  It is My agape love and your love of Me 
which should be at the center of your lives.  I am the 
Creator of angels, man, and all the beauty of nature that 
you see.  At times it is a beautiful experience to view 
nature in the flowers of spring, and the colored leaves of 
fall.  Every time that you marvel at the colors and 
different varieties of flowers, you are giving glory and 
praise to My perfect creation.  Man tries to make hybrids 
to try and make better plants, but My natural plants have 
more beauty in their natural form.  When you love Me, you 
love all of My creations in the plants and animals, and all 
of mankind as well.  See how fortunate you are to be alive 
and to experience all that I have created.  But always 
worship Me alone as your Creator,  and put no strange gods 
before Me.” 
 
Thursday, March 27, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I appeared to all the 
apostles for the first time, I came among their midst 
without going through the door.  They were incredulous with 
joy to see Me, and I wanted to prove to them that it truly 
was Me in a resurrected body.  I allowed them to touch My 
wounds and I ate the fish that they gave Me, as in the 
vision.  Up until then, they believed because of those who 
saw the empty tomb, and the disciples that I appeared to on 
the road to Emmaus.  It took another visit for St. Thomas 
to believe by placing his hands into My wounds.  I told 
them that they believed because they saw Me, but blessed 
are those who have not seen Me and still believe.  Many 
accounts of My appearances in the flesh after My death are 
written down for all of My followers to believe in My death 
and Resurrection.  All of this happened in the historical 
time of man as you mark your calendars before and after My 
birth.  Not only are you to believe in My Resurrection, but 
one day I promise to return in victory over the Antichrist.  
You will see a renewed earth in My Era of Peace, and all of 
My faithful will also be resurrected in their glorified 
bodies on the day of the final judgment.” 

Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said:  “My people, I am reminding you to care for 
the elderly when they are sick, incapacitated, or need 
their meals and pills.  Your parents and relatives cared 
for you in your younger years, and now you need to return 



the favor in helping them in their old age.  My Blessed 
Mother and I had to care for St. Joseph in his dying time, 
so I know what each of you are going through.  Be willing 
to assist these people without complaint, even when it is 
not convenient in your time.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, every year right before spring 
begins, your people grow tired of cold, snow, and the lack 
of color in nature.  You long for early flowers of spring 
so you can experience new life in another season of spring.  
In your Southern states, they already are seeing the trees 
blossom, but your Northern states are still languishing in 
the cold.  Have patience, even as those who waited for My 
Resurrection and waited for their Messiah to come.  My 
people of this age need patience also until I come again to 
make all things new and conquer the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been patiently 
enduring your Lenten penances to renew your spiritual life.  
Now you are in a state of celebration of new life in the 
Spirit.  You will celebrate this Easter time in joy up to 
My Ascension and the celebration of Pentecost with the 
coming of the Holy Spirit.  During this time you will read 
many beautiful readings from the Acts of the Apostles, and 
you will see how My early Church had its beginnings.  Even 
during this Octave of Easter you are praying your Novena 
for Divine Mercy Sunday.  This is another outpouring of My 
graces and blessings to remove all temporal punishment due 
for your sins through My Divine Mercy.  You honor My death 
every day at the 3:00 p.m. hour with your chaplet of Divine 
Mercy.  Give thanks and praise to your God who shines His 
mercy and love upon all of you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, fighting and killing your 
neighbors is only helping Satan in his desire to kill 
humanity.  All of this killing and destruction never wins 
anything for either side but grief, death, and more anger 
toward each other.  It is the rich and the one world people 
that promote long wars to make their blood money on the 
weapons and control the people under them.  Pray for peace 
and compromise instead of having more killing and a greed 
for power and oil.  Support those who want to be 
peacemakers, and do not listen to those who promote 
perpetual fighting.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your Easter lilies do not last 
very long, but they remind you of My angels who are blowing 
their trumpets to announce the Good News of My 
Resurrection.  Lilies are also white as My White Light 
shines upon those who come to Me in death or near death 
experiences.  You all will see My Light when you come to Me 



in your Warning experience, and you face your mini-
judgment.  Always keep focused on Me in Holy Communion at 
Mass, at Adoration, and before My Blessed Sacrament in My 
tabernacles.  The closer you are to Me in My sacraments, as 
in Confession and My Eucharist, the easier it will go for 
you at your judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, by now you may be tired of 
your Easter dinner left overs, but on Easter this feast of 
a meal was a real celebration of My Resurrection among your 
family.  I only pray that you can share your food with the 
poor and the hungry who do not have enough to eat.  In 
America you have a land of plenty by My blessings, but 
other countries are not as fortunate.  Pray for those who 
hunger, and send food to help them in their need.  Even 
support your local food shelves, who are being strained by 
many who have fallen on hard times.  In times of recession 
there are fewer donations available to help the poor.  When 
you help the poor, maybe one day you will be returned this 
favor in your own need.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your friend, Joyce, had a deep 
love for Me and she opened her home for prayer groups and 
sharing the seal of the Eternal Father in helping you to 
not take the mark of the beast, and to not worship the 
Antichrist.  You, yourself, have had this mission to 
prepare people for the coming tribulation and encouraging 
people not to take chips in the body.  Joyce was always 
evangelizing souls and she worked diligently throughout her 
life to help My faithful.  Now it is your time to help her 
in your prayers and remember her life’s example for your 
own work.  Give praise and thanks to Me for every prayer 
warrior that I send to help My people.” 
 
Friday, March 28, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how dangerous it can 
be when you are traveling on the road on a wet or snowy 
night.  Even more so when your driving visibility is poor, 
there are white lines on the edge of the road, reflectors, 
and guard rails to protect you from getting off the road.  
Just as you have signs and protections on the road, I am 
the one to lead you and guide you spiritually so you do not 
fall off the path to heaven and into sin.  I also give you 
warnings of danger and I offer opportunities to repair your 
soul from sin in Confession.  I give you the eyes of faith 
so you can see clearly how to stay on the narrow road to 
heaven and avoid detours into sinful lifestyles and worldly 
distractions.  See Me as your spiritual guard rail, and I 
send you your guardian angels to advise you in your daily 



actions.  By My looking out for each souls’s spiritual 
welfare, you can again see how much I love you.  It is your 
duty to use your free will to follow Me, love Me, and serve 
Me in this life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this person coming up out of 
the ground represents My underground Church that My 
faithful will be a part of during the tribulation.  You 
have already witnessed an underground Catholic Church in 
China where Catholics are persecuted if they are found 
openly professing their faith.  In the increasing evil of 
these end days, you will be more and more persecuted for 
expressing a love for God in public.  Your Masses and 
prayer meetings will eventually need to be held in secret 
so you are not taken off to detention center death camps.  
Once martial law is declared, or chips are being made 
mandatory in the body, then you will need to have your 
guardian angel lead you to a safe haven or refuge where you 
would be protected by My angels from the evil ones trying 
to kill you.  The early stages of religious persecution 
will be the first sign of the tribulation beginning.  You 
would rather give up your life, than give up your faith in 
Me.  Remain true to Me and refuse to take the mark of the 
beast or a computer chip in your body, even if they 
threaten you with death.  You will be in hiding at My 
refuges for no longer than 3 ½ years, but then I will come 
in victory to defeat all the evil ones, and I will 
establish My Era of Peace to reign for a time.” 
 
Saturday, March 29, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who 
should be in a nursing home, but they cannot afford one or 
they cannot get the local government to pay for it.  These 
handicapped or sick people need people to help them with 
their lodging, food, and getting what financial aid they 
are entitled to.  If they do not have children, or their 
children are not living in the same city, then these people 
need help from charity people or charity organizations.  
This is the vision of a kind woman helping a needy person 
to get food for the day.  Every kind deed, that you do for 
someone that you are not paid to do, will store up a 
spiritual treasure for you in heaven.  It is this 
storehouse of treasure that will help you at your judgment 
time to balance off the sins that you have committed.  With 
enough such good deeds, you could be judged to heaven, or a 
shorter time in purgatory.  Whenever you help My little 
ones, you are helping Me in them.” 
 



Sunday, March 30, 2008: (Mercy Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this glorious Easter Season is 
all about bringing people back to life again, only even 
better than Lazarus.  I brought Lazarus back to an earthly 
body, but at the final judgment I will raise My faithful 
back into glorified bodies.  I told Mary and Martha that I 
am the ‘Resurrection and the Life’ even before I died and 
resurrected.  As you see this place of the dead in the 
vision, it is empty as I was raised from the tomb.  Then My 
apostles saw Me standing in their midst in the flesh and 
still with My wounds.  Even St. Thomas did not believe in 
My Resurrection when the other apostles told him of My 
appearance to them.  St. Thomas has taken some criticism in 
doubting My Resurrection.  Once he placed his finger into 
My wounds, he exclaimed ‘My Lord and My God’, which is what 
you pray at the Consecration of the bread into My Body.  He 
then believed that I resurrected, just as My disciples of 
today believe in Me and some have even died for Me in 
martyrdom than give up their faith.  You are blessed in 
your belief without seeing Me, and I commission you, as I 
did My apostles, to go out and preach My Good News of My 
salvation to all the nations.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this is a blessing of My 
mercy on all of mankind this day that can take away 
temporal punishment due for your sins.  This looking 
through the cracks and dark narrow alleys represents all of 
the souls who need prayer and My mercy that have been 
forgotten and have fallen through the cracks. You pray for 
the souls in purgatory who have no one to pray for them.  
Now I want you to likewise pray for all the souls that are 
living and whom no one is praying for.  I do not want one 
soul to be forgotten, even after their deaths.  You 
remember to pray for your relatives and friends, but now I 
will give you another list to pray for.  Think of all the 
prisoners in all of the prisons around the world, and pray 
for them, even if they are murderers or thieves.  I allowed 
the thief on the cross next to Me to enter into paradise, 
so I can allow your prayers to save these prisoners as 
well.  Pray for all the sick and elderly in nursing homes 
whom many family members have forgotten.  Pray for the 
salvation of all souls who do not know Me, souls who have 
rejected Me, and the lukewarm souls.  Pray for all the 
homeless and hungry poor people who have no one to help 
them.  Pray for those in places of war that have been 
displaced from their homes.  Pray for those suffering from 
floods and natural disasters.  As you can see, there are 
many who are deserving of your prayers.  Just as I shine My 



graces and blessings of My mercy on every soul, so I want 
My followers to do as I do and be merciful to even those 
who are forgotten.  I am an example to you as I washed My 
apostles’ feet for them.” 
 
Monday, March 31, 2008: (Annunciation) 
 Mary said:  “My dear children, this feast day of the 
Annunciation was the most important moment in my life, when 
St. Gabriel announced to me that I would be the Mother of 
God.  I gave my fiat that I would be the handmaid of the 
Lord, even though this holy pregnancy could endanger my 
life.  I did everything in faith in God, and I followed His 
Will in all that was asked of me.  You read the Scriptures 
that foretold a virgin would be with child.  I know that 
God prepared me for my birth without sin so I could be the 
holy tabernacle, or Ark of the Covenant for the Son of God.  
My Son, Jesus, was sent, as you have seen in Holy Week, to 
die as an unblemished Lamb in sacrifice for all the sins of 
mankind.  God used me as His instrument to bring my Son 
into the world by the power of the Holy Spirit.  The Church 
has set aside this feast nine months before Christmas in 
honor of this calling by St. Gabriel.  You have seen by 
prophesy, and by historical events how God has brought 
about the opportunity of salvation for every soul.  Give 
praise and glory to God that He blessed me in this role as 
the Blessed Mother of Jesus.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, this vision of jets of ink aimed 
in your general direction represents another smear campaign 
to attack your credibility.  You asked the source of this 
trouble, and I am only revealing that it is coming from the 
old sources that criticized you before.  I will be 
protecting you for a while, but gradually these forces will 
try to block out your messages in the books and on the 
internet.  As the schismatic church comes more into power, 
they will begin to shut down any distribution of messages.  
Further on in time the government forces will also cause 
you problems in traveling, and eventually you will be 
sought out to remove you to one of their prisons.  This 
message is not meant to scare you, but prepare you for the 
attacks coming to you so you are prepared to go into 
hiding.  Keep your full trust in My protection,  and I will 
allow your mission to continue until the evil one’s hour is 
upon you.” 
 


